Forum: General Assembly

Issue: Combating gender-based violence facilitated by digital platforms

Student Officer: Aiden Jung

Position: President, General Assembly

Introduction

The innovative rise of digital platforms, specifically social media, has made it easier than ever to share one's life experiences with friends and connect with new people. However, an unfortunate result of that has been the spike in Gender-Based Violence. Gender-based violence, abbreviated as GBV is the act of violence, the spread of information with the intention of hurting one's social life, and acts with malicious intent against someone based on their gender. This noticeable rise in digital GBV has posed a significant number of challenges due to the accessibility of perpetrator anonymity, complex systems of legislature, and the constant activity on digital platforms. As a result, although digital platforms have become more convenient than ever, so have convenience for those who wish to harm the digital well-being of others; this was incredibly evident when the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality (UN Women) observed a 210% rise in GBV on digital platforms corresponding to a 70% rise in the use of social media in Australia.

The United Nations General Assembly has recognized the urgent need to address this modern form of violence, having published a number of resolutions and treaties on this very matter. However, it has not come without consequences and difficulties. Over the years, the implementation of legal reforms and social movements have caused a divide between the genders, resulting in the growth of both misogyny and misandry. As a result, both men and women globally have become increasingly afraid of one another, sources show that both men and women have increasingly become fearful about working with one another, with 34% of women stating that they are afraid of possible harassment and sexual assault, and 81% of men increasingly becoming more anxious about working with women for the possibility that they could be unjustly accused of GBV.

As such, the issue of GBV on digital platforms has called for a difficult goal, a solution that addresses the very core of the issue without leading to unintended outcomes, empowering both men and women to prevent and deal with such instances from happening. Over the years, the General Assembly

has been the leading forum for practical discussions on combatting GBV on digital platforms and continues to be the initiator of solutions for such topics.

Definition of Key Terms

Perpetrator Anonymity

Perpetrator Anonymity, for the sake of this chair report, will be defined as the ability to conceal one's identity online. This often leads to additional difficulty in the process of authorities holding the violators accountable for their actions.

Digital Jurisprudence

The body of law and legal principles that apply to digital interactions and offenses.

Gender-Based Violence (GBV)

For this scenario, Gender-Based Violence will be defined as the conduction of violence, the spread of information with the intention of hurting one's social life, and acts with malicious intent against a particular person based on their sex.

Cyberstalking

Cyberstalking is defined as the use of the internet and any digital form of media to stalk or harass an individual, group, or organization.

Doxxing

The legal definition of doxing refers to the intentional spreading of harmful information without the individual's consent.

Deepfake

Deepfake will be referred to as a form of synthetic media that uses machine learning and artificial intelligence to generate realistic but false content, specifically in the realm of videos, photos, and audio.

Incels

Although defined as "misogynistic men who blame women and feminism for different kinds of personal and social problems" by the UN, for greater consistency and fairness, incels will be defined as those that are involuntarily celibate and have decided to vent their frustration and failures on those of the opposite sex or those who are more successful than them in their intimate life.

Misogyny

The condemnation of women as a whole as a result of sexism.

Misandry

The condemnation of men as a whole as a result of sexism.

Background Information

Rise of Gender-Based Violence (GBV) on Digital Platforms

The issue of addressing Gender-Based Violence (GBV) has become increasingly more relevant with the rise in the prevalence of social media; social media allows both greater anonymity and freedom, an exploit for many perpetrators. With digital platforms having become increasingly vital in daily life, it is unfortunate to say that it has also opened up new avenues for perpetrators to commit acts of violence based on gender (most commonly women and girls). This phenomenon encompasses a range of harmful behaviors, including cyberstalking, online harassment, doxing, non-consensual distribution of intimate images, and the use of deepfake technology. Though systemically flawed, the United Nations General Assembly has recognized the urgency of addressing this form of violence, seeing the serious threat that it poses to the everyday life of individuals globally.

Rise of Gender-Based Violence (GBV) and Digital Platforms

Noting with discontent that nearly 7.5 million people experience cyberstalking each year, with 80% of them being conducted through digital media and 69% stating that they are under substantial emotional distress; as a result, it is essential to look at the rise of GBV on digital platforms.

First beginning as a method for government researchers to share information, the invention of the internet in the 1960s was without a doubt, one of if not the most innovative inventions of modern history. However, with the invention of the internet came a double-edged sword, with the same technologies used to share information between researchers being capable of sharing malicious content. The additional invention of social media came to highlight the significant challenges that women faced online as a result of GBV.

Impact of Technology on Gender-Based Violence (GBV)

Today, the impact of technology on gender-based violence is complex and significant, with digital platforms becoming a hotspot for not only traditional forms of violence but also the birth of new ones, generally more pervasive and persistent. The ensured anonymity and global

reach through the use of digital platforms have opened up ways for perpetrators to target victims without immediate repercussions, often resulting in high levels of damage being done psychologically, emotionally, and in certain cases, even physically toward the victim. An example of this occurred during the Covid-19 pandemic, which highlighted the rise in digital GBV cases as people became more reliant on social media, where the rates of gender-based violence rose by up to 33% globally by mid-2020, ironically nearly identical to the percentage of the global population that was under lockdown at the time (37%). Over the entire pandemic, it is estimated that there was a 58% increase in the prevalence of online violence against women on top of what was already pre-existing, meaning the rate at which women were getting harassed, doxed, stalked, and nearly doubled. As such it is no surprise that the surge in digital DBG calls for a number of legal, educational, and technological measures to protect individuals across both genders on digital platforms.

Over the years, the General Assembly has been at the forefront of addressing these challenges, frequently advocating for stronger international cooperation and stricter policies to combat digital GBV. These include a number of resolutions that addressed promoting digital literacy, enhancing cybersecurity measures, and urging digital platform providers to adopt comprehensive safety and reporting mechanisms. These resolutions highlight the prevalence of GBV against women and the measures that can be taken to prevent it.

Legal and Regulatory Frameworks

Over the years, the legal sector has played a significant role in preventing GBV across all nations and districts. These legal amendments span from those effective in multiple nations such as the Istanbul Convention and European Union (EU)'s Digital Services Act (DSA), to those that are directed domestically such as that of the UK's Online Safety Bill and the US's Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013. However, a number of these changes led to a net-negative effect where instead of problems being solved, pent-up frustration and resulting hostility from the lack of effective action in resolving the issue ended up fostering misandry.

International Legal Changes

Over the years, a number of both international and national legislative changes have been made to address GBV; one of the most notable of the few was the Istanbul Convention. This very summit played a significant role in protecting women from all forms of violence. These included measures to prevent and prosecute online gender-based violence and obliged signatory countries to adopt necessary legislative measures to criminalize online harassment, stalking,

threats, etc. Additionally, the European Union's Digital Services Act (DSA) aimed to create a safer digital space where the fundamental rights of the users are protected. This act included provisions that specifically targeted online gender-based violence by holding the very platforms that these actions occur on accountable for the illegal content, harassment, and abuse it left available. However, a certain caveat of international legal changes is the fact that it must be suitable for all nations to whom it may apply, resulting in a less direct and more generalized action in order to apply for all. However, this same limitation does not apply with the same weight in domestic laws.

Domestic Laws and Policy Changes

In national legal systems, changes can be made much more easily due to the streamlined nature of changing the legislature for an individual country. As a result, this has been by far the more common route for nations addressing the issue of GBV on digital platforms. Some of these include Australia's Enhancing Online Safety Act of 2015, one of the earliest comprehensive approaches to online safety, having established an actual office of the eSafety Commissioner, allowing for rapid takedown powers for cyberbullying material; India's Information Technology (Amendment) Act, essentially making identity theft, cyber stalking, cyber bullying, cyber harassment, identity theft, breach and violation of privacy/confidentiality, voyeurism revenge pornography all illegal; the United States passed the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 which introduced specific measures to address stalking through digital means, preventing the start of cases of GBV on digital platforms from being initiated in the first place; Canada passed the Protecting Canadians from Online Crime Act (Bill C-13) which established comprehensive laws targeting cyberbullying and the distribution of non-consensual intimate images and videos, while even empowering courts with the ability to order the removal of such content from the internet; the UK have passed 2 notable acts, the Malicious Communications Act of 1988 and the Communications Act of 2003 which originally addressed the use of letters to send offensive, indecent, obscene, or menacing pieces. However, this was later then updated to also account for those happening online; the Philippines have also taken a stance on the matter through the Safe Spaces Act (Republic Act No. 11313), an act which addressed all forms of sexual harassment, both online and offline; Kenya also addressed the issue of cyberbullying and online harassment, including those of cyberstalking and the distribution of intimate images without consent through the Computer Misuse and Cybercrimes Act of 2018; Brazil's Maria Maria da Penha Law and Internet Law (Marco Civil da Internet) also took a strong stance on the form of domestic and online violence against women. It highlighted the translation of traditional domestic violence online, calling for changes to their Internet Law. Despite the number of examples that were named and the impacts that it has had, it can be perceived quite clearly that member states prefer to address their own laws to solve the issue of GBV on digital platforms individually. Given this, it is highly likely that although a universal adoption of a set of laws—those that address

gender-based violence—may be the most effective solution, it may not be the most realistic solution.

Previous Social Movements

Throughout the years, there have been a number of social movements that have surfaced as a result of cases of sexual abuse and harassment that have been given the spotlight. Thanks to the initiation of these movements, there has been a rise in the rallying for the support of women against GBV. Most notable of these are the #MeToo movement which gained traction after its connection to Hollywood, and the #TimesUp movement which was able to shine thanks to the initiation of the #MeToo movement. Through the initiation of movements that have opened the world up to supporting women who have gone through the unbearable consequences of GBV, opportunities for more movements and further raising of awareness on GBV have become available, creating a butterfly effect of women's help movements. However, there are certain consequences that get overshadowed by the positives of help movements—the rise of misandry as a result. Most important to note though, is the impact that each and every movement has in shaping the narrative of society, although a movement may not look significant, the impact and reach it has should not be underestimated. Through time and time again, it has been evident that insignificant movements that seem unimpactful have set precedence for many more movements to follow.

#MeToo Movement

The #MeToo movement was a movement that gained popularity thanks to the spotlight it was shone through its connection to Hollywood. With the legal case of Harvey Weinstein becoming mainstream and actresses coming out on the number of times, they have felt that they were a victim of GBV. With this being born, the #MeToo movement came into full effect where sex crimes were being reported at a rate 10% higher than before, inspiring other women to come out on their experiences. However, there were some consequences as a result. This included a minute yet impactful shift in the way judiciaries judged sexual harassment cases. As a result of the high rising numbers of movements and pressure from the public, certain cases internally overruled the fifth amendment which stated that those indicted with a crime are innocent unless proven guilty, but due to the rising pressure from the public cases seemed to reminisce a different approach for men, guilty unless proven innocent. Although this may sound similar, this was a huge shift in the way cases were conducted against men. By putting the defendant in a situation where they were the ones that had to prove their innocence instead of the prosecution having to prove the defendant to be guilty. This additional room although it lowered the possibilities of someone getting away with committing a crime, increased the likelihood of someone innocent being convicted of a crime. This in turn ended up not only negatively

impacting men but also negatively impacting women, creating a situation where women were losing out on work opportunities as men started becoming afraid of working with women for the possibility of being accused of harassment.

#TimesUp Movement

The #TimesUp movement was launched in Hollywood as a response to the Weinstein Scandal. With the blooming of the #MeToo movement, there was more light to be shed around the world for other cases against women who faced GBV. This sparked another similar movement to the #TimesUp movement, which was further directed in Hollywood, focusing on the sexual harassment that women faced as a result of men in the same workspace as them. This movement highlighted the soft power of celebrities and influencers in shifting the narrative of the public as this was the second major movement that was able to come into the spotlight as a result of the endorsement of celebrities.

Major Countries and Organizations Involved

United States of America (USA)

The United States has by far been the most involved in the issue regarding the issue of gender-based violence, having been the most influential and leading a number of resolutions to address GBV. The United States has been involved in all 3 of the most influential movements raising awareness for GBV and has put into effect at least 3 legal changes.

United Kingdom (UK)

The UK has been one of the most progressive countries in finding solutions to GBV. Most notable were the #TakeBackTheTech movement aimed at reclaiming technology to end violence against women and the #ReclaimTheInternet movement which aimed to tackle online abuse and harassment. With the highly developed society of the UK along with the reliance on digital platforms for social life, the UK has been one of the most active, voiced, and at the forefront nations to tackle GBV.

Australia

Australia has been one of the most heavily focused nations on combatting GBV; outside of participating in the global #MeToo movement and other movements, Australia has launched a number of studies that have helped set precedence on setting legislatures that have a positive lasting impact. These include the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children (2010-2022), which reduced physical violence rates from 4.7 to 2.9% for women and from 10.4 to 6.1% for men; intimate partner violence rates from 2.3 to 1.5% for women; cohabiting violence rate from 2.8 to 2.5% for

men and 4.7 to 3.9% for women; and sexual harassment cases from 14.8 to 12.6% for men and 6.6 to 4.5% for women. These adoptions within the Australian legislature were only possible and stemmed from the studies conducted nationally.

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women)

UN Women, formally known as the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women is the UN office that most directly focuses on the empowering of women and has had arguably the most direct impact on combatting GBV. UN Women focuses on solving these issues by upholding international agreements regarding violence and discrimination against women. They cite that only 40% of women seek help after experiencing violence, trying to increase accessibility to such help sites. The UN Women function through partnerships with governments, UN agencies, civil society organizations, and other institutions whose goals align with theirs, a unique privilege that they have been given as a UN entity, giving them greater exposure that is unique to them. It was through the utilization of their privileges that the UN Women were able to conduct studies that highlighted the impact of GBV online, the development and implementation of changes in legislation, and a number of awareness campaigns (most notably the HeForShe Campaign which included the likes of then U.S. president Barack Obama, heads of states, CEOs, university leaders, and millions of boys and men.)

Timeline of Events

Date	Description of event
June 21 st , 1946	Establishment of the UN Commission on the Status of Women (UNCSW).
March 8 th , 1975	Creation of International Women's Day as Submitted by the UN General Assembly.
May 11 th , 2011	The Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (Istanbul Convention) is opened for signatures.
July 25, 2011	The Cybercrime Prevention Act begins and was passed later in 2012 in the Philippines.

January 30 th , 2014	The UN General Assembly adopts resolution A/RES/68/181 on the protection of women human rights defenders
October 2015	The United Nations Broadband Commission for Digital Development publishes a digital paper to call attention to the rising trends of gender-based violence
December 16 th , 2020	Passing of the UN General Assembly Resolution on Combatting Gender-Based Violence in Digital Contexts.
January 1 st , 2021	The UNIFORM NON-CONSENSUAL DISCLOSURE OF INTIMATE IMAGES ACT is adopted by the Canadian Criminal Code

Relevant UN Treaties and Events

Generally, the UN has taken a relatively liberal stance with multiple resolutions addressing the issue of violence against women, most notably resolutions A/RES/48/104 and A/77/302. The first states the declaration on the elimination of the use of violence against women and the latter states the intensification of efforts to eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls. It should be noted that the first was passed in 1993 before digital media became mainstream. Due to this, the resolution focused on forms of physical violence against women rather than the use of digital media. However, resolution A/77/302 stated the use of efforts to eliminate all violence against women (published in 2022). Due to the more recent timeframe and the global situation at the time—heavy reliance on Zoom for both online education and work, there were a number of stated methods to address the concerns of violence against women. Most notable mentions which depict the political stance of the resolution being tilted toward being left-winged include the words such as incels and trolling which were defined as "short for "involuntary celibates", are misogynistic men who blame women and feminism for different kinds of personal and social problems." Trolling is defined as "the posting of messages, images or videos and the creation of hashtags for the purpose of provoking or inciting violence against women and girls." Throughout the resolution, all definitions of negatively connotated jargon throughout the resolution being definitions that only apply to men and not women, whilst all definitions that apply to victims are directed towards women, ironically adding to the stereotype of men abusing women on digital platforms.

 Intensification of efforts to eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls, 18 August 2022 (A/77/302)

- Intensification of efforts to prevent and eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls, 23
 December 2020 (A/RES/75/161)
- Intensification of efforts to prevent and eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls: sexual harassment, 11 January 2019 (A/RES/73/148)
- Promotion of the Declaration on the Right and Responsibility of Individuals, Groups and Organs
 of Society to Promote and Protect Universally Recognized Human Rights and Fundamental
 Freedoms: Protecting Women Human Rights defenders, 30 January 2014, (A/RES/68/181)
- Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, 20 December 1993 (A/RES/48/104)

Previous Attempts to Solve the Issue

There have been a number of attempts to solve the issue regarding gender-based violence against women, most notable of which include at least 5 UN resolutions, 7 changes in both international and national legislature, and countless movements. However, these have still not managed to solve the issue as a whole. The downfalls of such attempts generally stemmed from the difficulty of finding ways to empower women without going too far on one spectrum. Due to the nature of the law and specifically the way that it sets precedence for similar cases, any changes in legislature oftentimes result in impacts far greater than was intended and thought of. As a result, it is essential to not only consider the literal changes and impacts of a resolution, but the precedence that it may bring.

Possible Solutions

There are a number of possible solutions to solve the issue of Gender-Based Violence, spanning from those in the sector of legislature and technological solutions, to those through education. However, it should be noted that each and every single solution has its own flaws and that it will set precedence for future cases (in the form of legislature or resolutions) and the impact that such solutions may bring to future generations (in the form of education). As such, it is essential to consider the extent to which each solution will.

The first mentioned solution is a solution through legislature, specifically both nationally and internationally. Nationally, there are a few examples that seem most successful—the Cybercrime Prevention Act of the Philippines and Canada's amendment to Bill C-13. These criminal codes allow for more flexibility under the judiciary's judgment (as any court does) whilst allowing the judge to convict

those for the spreading of non-consensual sharing of intimate images. Although this may not directly lower crime rates, it certainly mitigates the impacts of such events. However, international treaties are also options. The most successful of the bunch was that of the Istanbul Convention, where nations mandated the protection of women from all sources of violence as a whole, which included those conducted digitally. Through this, nations were able to bring a halt to the very source of where the issues stemmed from, lessening the number of such situations from happening as a whole. Through these methods, nations were able to lower the number of GBV occurring as a whole while also developing better methods to deal with them, especially with the help of technology.

Technology and changes in legislature are only ways to deal with GBV cases happening presently. However, through education, future cases of such violence can be negated altogether; through public implementation of widespread educational initiatives, awareness regarding digital GBV can be developed, teaching one how to recognize, report, and protect oneself from such online abuse. Additionally, certain schools have implemented the use of digital safety lessons in order to better educate students on how to be responsible digital consumers. Through education, future potential victims can be informed on the ways to handle instances of GBV while potential perpetrators can be inspired otherwise.

In conclusion, there are a number of approaches to stopping GBV. However, the concern should be the impact and precedence that it may set, resulting in future impacts that were unintended. The goal of such solutions should not be to sacrifice the rights of a certain gender over another, but rather to find a method to prevent GBV and address cases altogether.

Bibliography

"1. Legal Provisions | Brazil | Fighting Domestic Violence | Baker McKenzie Resource Hub." Bakermckenzie.com, 2018, https://resourcehub.bakermckenzie.com/en/resources/fighting-domestic-violence/latin-america-and-the-caribbean/brazil/topics/1legal-provisions. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"2013 and 2022 Reauthorizations of the Violence against Women Act (VAWA)." Justice.gov, 10 Sept. 2014, www.justice.gov/tribal/2013-and-2022-reauthorizations-violence-against-women-act-vawa. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"A Brief History of the Internet." Usg.edu, 2024, www.usg.edu/galileo/skills/unit07/internet07_02.phtml. Accessed 7 July 2024.

ACCELERATING EFFORTS to TACKLE ONLINE and TECHNOLOGY FACILITATED VIOLENCE against WOMEN and GIRLS (VAWG). www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/Accelerating-efforts-to-tackle-online-and-technology-facilitated-violence-against-women-and-girls-en_0.pdf.

"After #MeToo Reckoning, a Fear Hollywood Is Regressing (Published 2022)." The New York Times, 2024, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/24/business/media/hollywood-metoo.html#:~:text=It%20helped%20touch%20off%20a,permanently%20changed%20for%20the%20better. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Bill C-13, Protecting Canadians from Online Crime Act. 2014, www.cba.org/CMSPages/GetFile.aspx?guid=2f73fcf2-a04e-402a-97e8-de9d56b0ba1a#:~:text=The%20Bill%20provides%20a%20more.

Communications Act 2003 CHAPTER 21 CONTENTS. www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2003/21/pdfs/ukpga_20030021_en.pdf.

"Covid: Which Countries Are in Lockdown?" The Independent, 23 Dec. 2020, www.independent.co.uk/news/world/which-countries-currently-in-lockdown-b1777806.html. Accessed 7 July 2024.

CYBER VIOLENCE against WOMEN and GIRLS a WORLDWIDE WAKE-up CALL EXECUTIVE SUMMARY Acknowledgements. www.broadbandcommission.org/Documents/reports/bb-wg-gender-discussionpaper2015-executive-summary.pdf.

"Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women." *OHCHR*, 2024, www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/declaration-elimination-violence-against-women. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Elsesser, Kim. "Of All the Gender Issues at Work, Men Are Most Concerned about False Harassment Claims from Women." *Forbes*, 10 Jan. 2019, www.forbes.com/sites/kimelsesser/2019/01/10/of-all-the-gender-issues-at-work-men-are-most-concerned-about-false-harassment-claims-from-women/. Accessed 22 July 2024.

"Frequently Asked Questions: Tech-Facilitated Gender-Based Violence." *UN Women – Headquarters*, 2022, www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/faqs/tech-facilitated-gender-based-violence. Accessed 7 July 2024.

gazetteterrymurphy. "Shadow Pandemic' of Domestic Violence." *Harvard Gazette*, Harvard Gazette, 29 June 2022, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2022/06/shadow-pandemic-of-domestic-violence/. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"Gender-Based Violence Enabled by Digital Technology: A New Occupational Hazard?" *European Institute for Gender Equality*, 8 Jan. 2021, <a href="https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/gender-based-violence-enabled-digital-technology-new-occupational-hazard?language_content_entity=en. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"General Assembly Adopts Four Resolutions, Including Contested Text Addressing Justice for Victims of Sexual Violence | Meetings Coverage and Press Releases." Un.org, 2 Sept. 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/ga12438.doc.htm. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"Home - Istanbul Convention Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence - Www.coe.int." Istanbul Convention Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence, 2014, www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Information Technology (Amendment) Act, 2008, MINISTRY OF LAW AND JUSTICE (Legislative Department) of India, 5 Feb. 2009,

www.indiacode.nic.in/bitstream/123456789/15386/1/it amendment act2008.pdf.

"International Women's Day 2023: Three Important Facts (and Charts) from the World Bank's Gender Data Portal." World Bank Blogs, 2023, https://blogs.worldbank.org/en/opendata/international-womens-day-2023-three-important-facts-and-charts-world-banks-gender-data. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Jones, Jeffrey M. Gallup.com, Gallup, 17 Oct. 2016, https://news.gallup.com/poll/196487/one-three-women-worry-sexually-assaulted.aspx. Accessed 22 July 2024.

Long, Sophie. "Harvey Weinstein: Hollywood Reflects on MeToo Impact as New Trial Begins." Bbc.com, BBC News, 23 Oct. 2022, www.bbc.com/news/entertainment-arts-63344081 Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The Computer Misuse and Cybercrimes Act 2018 | NC4." NC4 | Protecting Kenya's Cyberpace, 24 May 2024, https://nc4.go.ke/the-computer-misuse-and-cybercrimes-act-2018/. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The General Data Protection Regulation." Consilium, 2024, <u>www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/data-protection/data-protection-regulation/</u>. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Nations, United. "Background | International Women's Day | United Nations." United Nations, United Nations, 2024, www.un.org/en/observances/womens-day/background. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Nishat. "Research Finds That 97% of Women in the UK Have Been Sexually Harassed." Open Access Government, 7 Oct. 2022, www.openaccessgovernment.org/97-of-women-in-the-uk/105940/. Accessed 22 July 2024.

North, Anna. "Why Women Are Worried about #MeToo." Vox, Vox, 5 Apr. 2018, www.vox.com/2018/4/5/17157240/me-too-movement-sexual-harassment-aziz-ansari-accusation. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Ortiz-Ospina, Esteban, and Max Roser. "The Rise of Social Media." Our World in Data, 18 Mar. 2024, https://ourworldindata.org/rise-of-social-media#:~:text=The%20first%20recognizable%20social%20media,make%20friends%20with%20other%2
Ousers. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"Republic Act No. 10175." Lawphil.net, 2024, https://lawphil.net/statutes/repacts/ra2012/ra_10175_2012.html. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"Republic Act No. 11313." Lawphil.net, 2019, https://lawphil.net/statutes/repacts/ra2019/ra_11313_2019.html. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"S.47 - 113th Congress (2013-2014): Violence against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013." Congress.gov, 2014, www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/47. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Seventy-Seventh Session Item 26 of the Provisional Agenda* Advancement of Women Intensification of Efforts to Eliminate All Forms of Violence against Women and Girls. 2022, www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/A-77-302-SG-report-EVAWG-en.pdf.

Sheridan, Max. "The Latest Cyberstalking Statistics for 2024." *SafeHome.org*, SafeHome.org, 13 Feb. 2024, www.safehome.org/data/cyberstalking-statistics/. Accessed 7 July 2024.

Social Protection Systems, Access to Public Services and Sustainable Infrastructure for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women and Girls COMMISSION on the STATUS of WOMEN Sixty-Third Session. 2019,

www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/CSW/63/UNW_CSW63_Brochure_EN-WEB.pdf.

Tate Zanner. "Significant Increase in Social Media Usage under Covid-19: Here's What That Means for Businesses." *Insil Homepage*, 31 Mar. 2020, www.insil.com.au/post/significant-increase-in-social-media-usage-under-covid-19-heres-what-that-means-for-businesses/. Accessed 22 July 2024.

"Third Committee Approves Nine Draft Resolutions, Including Texts on Gender-Based Violence, Right to Development, Unilateral Coercive Measures | Meetings Coverage and Press Releases." *Un.org*, 10 Nov. 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/gashc4366.doc.htm. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (Istanbul Convention) - Gender Matters - Www.coe.int." *Gender Matters*, 2014, www.coe.int/en/web/gender-matters/council-of-europe-convention-on-preventing-and-combating-violence-against-women-and-domestic-violence. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The Digital Services Act (DSA) - Regulation (EU) 2022/2065." *Eu-Digital-Services-Act.com*, 2022, www.eu-digital-services-act.com/. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The Effects of Social Movements: Evidence from #MeToo." *Tobin Center for Economic Policy*, 2023, https://tobin.yale.edu/research/effects-social-movements-evidence-metoo#:~:text=We%20study%20the%20effect%20of,of%20sex%20crimes%20by%2010%25. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"The EU's Digital Services Act." *European Commission*, 2023, https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/digital-services-act_en. Accessed 7 July 2024.

UN, United Nations, 30 Jan. 2014,

 $\underline{\text{https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n13/450/31/pdf/n1345031.pdf?token=ZGL62Y8BHDsTL8hulh\&fe=true.}$

"UN Trust Fund | Inventory of United Nations Activities to End Violence against Women." https://evaw-un-inventory.unwomen.org/en/agencies/un-trust-fund. Accessed 7 July 2024.

UNIFORM NON-CONSENSUAL DISCLOSURE of INTIMATE IMAGES ACT (2021). www.ulcc-chlc.ca/ULCC/media/EN-Uniform-Acts/Uniform-Non-consensual-Disclosure-of-Intimate-Images-Act-(2021)_3.pdf.

United Nations. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women Proclaimed by General Assembly Resolution 48/104 of 20 December 1993. United Nations, 20 Dec. 1993, www.un.org/en/genocideprevention/documents/atrocity-crimes/Doc.21_declaration%20elimination%20vaw.pdf.

United Nations. "Intensification of Efforts to Prevent and Eliminate All Forms of Violence Against Women and Girls." *United Nations*, 23 Dec. 2020,

 $\underline{\text{https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n20/372/46/pdf/n2037246.pdf?token=MuyHa0KtsRPpxENsi7\&f} \\ \underline{e=true}.$

United Nations. "How Technology-Facilitated Gender-Based Violence Impacts Women and Girls." *United Nations Western Europe*, 28 Nov. 2023, https://unric.org/en/how-technology-facilitated-gender-based-violence-impacts-women-and-girls/.

"Weinstein, #MeToo and Why Social Movements Matter." *CU Boulder Today*, May 2024, <a href="https://www.colorado.edu/today/2024/05/01/weinstein-metoo-and-why-social-movements-matter#:~:text=The%20allegations%20and%20cases%20against,the%20movement's%E2%80%94work%20and%20progress. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"When Gender-Based Violence Goes Digital." *European Institute for Gender Equality*, 8 Jan. 2021, https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/when-gender-based-violence-goes-digital?language_content_entity=en. Accessed 7 July 2024.

World. "Violence against Women." *Who.int*, World Health Organization: WHO, 25 Mar. 2024, www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women. Accessed 7 July 2024.

"Violence against Women and Girls – What the Data Tell Us | World Bank Gender Data Portal." World Bank Gender Data Portal, 2024, https://genderdata.worldbank.org/en/data-stories/overview-of-gender-based-violence. Accessed 7 July 2024.

VIOLENCE against WOMEN REAUTHORIZATION ACT of 2013 (H.R. 11; S. 47). https://larsen.house.gov/sites/larsen.house.gov/files/vawa.pdf.

Appendix or Appendices

- I. https://www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/A-77-302-SG-report-EVAWG-en.pdf
- II. https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/47
- III. https://www.justice.gov/tribal/2013-and-2022-reauthorizations-violence-against-women-act-vawa
- IV. https://www.vox.com/2018/4/5/17157240/me-too-movement-sexual-harassment-aziz-ansari-accusation
- V. https://tobin.yale.edu/research/effects-social-movements-evidence-metoo#:~:text=We%20study%20the%20effect%20of,of%20sex%20crimes%20by%2010%25.
- VI. https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/when-gender-based-violence-goes-digital?language content entity=en
- VII. https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/gender-based-violence-enabled-digital-technology-new-occupational-hazard?language content entity=en">https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/gender-based-violence-enabled-digital-technology-new-occupational-hazard?language content entity=en">https://eige.europa.eu/publications-resources/toolkits-guides/gender-equality-index-2020-report/gender-based-violence-enabled-digital-technology-new-occupational-hazard?language content entity=en